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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL
For the Agenda, click here.
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices, The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Monday 13th April 2015

Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Nick Boggon




Cllr Vivienne Ash

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Peter Halse ** (Chairman)



Cllr Henry Brown

Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Peter Corke

Cllr Jackie Wadsworth




Cllr Vera Howard








Cllr Caroline Kolek








Cllr Les Lunt








Cllr John Zarczynski

** District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson (DCC) and Cllr John O’Leary (EDDC)
3 members of the public

1 member of the press – Mr Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald)
Chetna Jones – Town Clerk

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev David Beazley

15/70
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Gary Elliot (P),

Cllr Henry Brown who was attending a Youth Group meeting and may be late.

Cllr Phil Twiss (P) and Cllr P Diviani also sent their apologies.
15/71
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr Nick Boggon – member of Friends of Beehive (P)
Cllr Vivienne Ash  - member of Friends of Beehive (P)
Cllr Sharon Pavey – member of Friends of Beehive (P)

15/72
To receive and resolve as a correct record the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 9th March 2015, reconvened minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 10th March, minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of the Town Council held on 23rd March  2015and the minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of the Town Council held on 2nd April 2015
The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 9th March 2015 were approved by the Town Council and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

The minutes of the re-convened Town Council meeting held on 10th March 2015 were approved by the Town Council and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

The minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of the Town Council held on 23rd March 2015 were approved by the Town Council and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.
The minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of the Town Council held on 2nd April 2015 were approved by the Town Council and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

15/73
To receive the Police report

PCSO Steve Mingo provided a report and confirmed that there had been 41 recorded offences for the period 9th March 2015 to 12th April 2015 compared with 43 for the same period last year.  The recorded offences included 6 common assaults, 5 assaults (ABH), 3 public order offence, 2 sexual offences, 1 criminal damage to property, 3 criminal damage to vehicle, 5 make off without payment, 2 burglary other (1 x industrial unit, 1 x public house), 1 attempt burglary other (shop), 1 harassment without violence, 7 theft from shop, 4 theft other (2 theft by finding, 1 theft in dwelling, 1 theft from motor vehicle) and 1 theft of pedal cycle.
Theft from the shops included clothes and food and were low crime levels mostly involving teenagers.

The sexual offences were not considered to be top level cases and in each case the offender was known to the victim.

It was agreed that the Police report can be published on the Town Council’s website.
15/74
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members
Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson informed the Town Council that this was a busy time for Devon County Council and that Cabinet had been reviewing youth services, transport and admissions policy for both primary and secondary schools.
Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson confirmed that the County Council will be reviewing services such as education and transport in line with the housing numbers as identified in the East Devon Local Plan.

Concerns were raised about the state of roads and Cllr Randall-Johnson sympathised and confirmed that the County Council was equally frustrated and had estimated that it required £68million to maintain the roads in the state they were currently and yet only had a budget of £44million. She urged that the new Council should review the Highway Warden scheme and requested that everyone ensure that drains were kept clear as water was the primary cause of damage to the roads.
Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson left the meeting.
Cllr O’Leary informed the Council that visiting numbers to Thelma Hulbert Gallery had increased as well as sales from the gift shop and cafe. He also confirmed that 14 short stay car parking places were now available outside the Gallery and that signs were being replaced shortly. He has urged the District Council to consider adding long stay parking places on the far side of Lace Walk car park.
Cllr O’Leary left the meeting.

15/75
Public Question Time on items on the agenda

The Town Clerk reported that no questions had been received.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session.  
15/76
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor

The mayor remindeded the Council that the Annual meeting was to be held in on 20th April and that reports would be provided by the Chairman and chairs of Policy, Planning and Finance Committes.
Both the Mayor and Deputy Mayor thanked everyone involved in this difficult year enabling the Council to move forward and concentrate on other issues relating to the Town. They thanked all councillors standing down for their dedication and service to the Council.
There were no questions.  

Cllr Caroline Kolek and Cllr Henry Brown entered the room.

15/77
Correspondence – to note correspondence received and to resolve any matters arising there from
The list of correspondence received from 11th March – 7th April 2015 had been circulated in advance.
Devon County Council

1. Community News Roundup – March 2015

2. Parish Paths Partnership Spring 2015

East Devon District Council
3. The Knowledge issues 42, 43, 44 & 45 

Other

4. Blackdown Hills Futures project – community wildlife projects

5. Letter from resident in Tremaine Close, Honiton highlighting that public question time should be of relevance to items on the agenda and not a general “rant”.

6. Village Green – Issue 139 Spring 2015

7. Email from organiser of Honiton Festival of Imagination informing councillors that the Beehive is an ideal place for this community activity

8. Honiton Armed Forces Day – request to include on public liability insurance 

9. New staff member joins DALC

10. LCR – Spring 2015 

11. Letter of thanks from newly established Honiton Petanque club

12. Letter from DCLG regarding dealing with illegal and unauthorised encampments

13. Local Councils Update Issue 183 April 2015 including details of Accounts and Audit Regulations 201

14. Honiton Community College Spring 2015 Newsletter

15. Healthwatch Voices newsletter

16. Letter from “Climbing For My Donor” Organisation requesting funding assistance to cover the cost of an expedition to generate awareness of organ donation.

17. Letter from resident in Butts Close requesting either a grant or sponsorship towards expenses to cover the cost of training and expedition which will generate awareness of organ donation and well being of post transplant patients.

18. Letter from DCLG regarding details of funding available for neighbourhood plans.

Item 8 – It was agreed that the Town Clerk approach the Armed Forces committee and explain the Council would only be able to insure this event if the committee arranging the event was a sub-committee of the Council.
Item 5 – It was agreed that that members of the public should not be curtailed from speaking but that the policy could be more clearly defined.
Late correspondence received from 8th April 2015 to 13th April 2015 was tabled at the meeting.

Devon County Council

East Devon District Council

a) The Knowledge issues 46 including details of the proposed charges for bulky household waste collection and bin/box replacements.

b) Statement of persons nominated for election of Town Councillors, District Councillors and Member of Parliament.

c) Update regarding proposed play park improvements

Other
d) Devonshire News – article on fly fishing on the river Otter

e) Pulse Northern Devon Healthcare Newsletter issue 24, Spring 2015

f) Copy of letter from Exeter Diocesan Registry to St Paul Church regarding the Faculty application and request for confirmation and terms upon which the CCTV equipment is to be installed at the Church.

g) Car park Order update from Devon County Council

h) Email from Tamar Security informing the Town Council that following a recent routine service it has been established that another two cameras had failed and that the Town Council may wish to consider integrating the system with the current CCTV at the Beehive.

i) Beehive Director’s update

j) Email letter from Honiton RFC’s triathlon on 26th July

k) Letter from resident in Ernsborough Gardens regarding complaint about treatment and attitude of member of staff at recent Community Cinema event with further details and response provided by the Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Beehive.

Item k – The Town Clerk was asked to read out the letter and as it did not provide details of the complaint she also read an email from Mr Whitlock confirming that a problem had arisen due to pre-ordered drinks not being ready for an interval that took place 20 minutes earlier than expected and that he had spoken to the person concerned on the night apologising and had agreed to speak to the volunteer involved. He was of the understanding that the complaint had been dealt with and the complainant appeared to be satisfied and that action had been taken to ensure that they were made aware of any alterations in interval times. He also confirmed that this was the only complaint form that they had received in the 12 months that the Beehive has been open.
Item b – Cllr Kolek asked if this was in relation to the initiative being organised by a member of the public and what legal advice was available about responding. The Town Clerk confirmed that this correspondence was the official notice as supplied by the Returning Officer but would bring the matter of the website to his attention.
Item f and g – It was agreed that the Town Clerk email the current CCTV working group to assist with obtaining appropriate information for the new Council to review.

Item g – The Town Clerk informed the Town Council that Devon County Council will be reviewing the parking order and schedule for the car park at the Beehive and should be in a position to advertise the Order in May 2015.
15/78
To receive and approve the minutes of the Policy Committee meeting held on 23rd March 2015 and to resolve recommendations of the Committee
It was agreed that the minutes be approved and signed by the Chair of the Policy Committee as a correct record.
The following recommendations of the Policy Committee were also considered:

1. The provision of bus shelters in the town should be reviewed by the new Council following the election in May.
2. That, with the exception of the Sidmouth Road roundabout, all flower beds should be planted with poppy seeds (mixed Shirley variety) during the summer months to commemorate the 1914-18 war and planted with Siberian wall flowers (in signature colour ‘Ruby Gem’) during the winter months and that the Town Clerk should contact the current contractor and request that he provide an indication of cost to 

a) Plant as above and maintain the flowerbeds(with defined edges) and grassed areas as per last year

b) Purchase and plant wallflowers as per above for autumn
Cllr Henry Brown entered the room.
3. That exterior signage be installed to clearly indicate the Beehive Community Complex and the Town Council offices and that the Town Council thanks AG Signs for its generous offer to contribute towards the cost of the sign.  It was also agreed to install the flagpole and that flags be flown to mark certain official occasions.
It was agreed that Cllr Zarczynski contact AG signs and request that they contact the Town Clerk and provide the details of the proposed sign and that the Town Clerk liaise with Honiton Community Complex.
The above recommendations were unanimously agreed and WERE RESOLVED.

15/79
To agree the amendments to dates of meetings to ensure results of the Town Council elections have been received in sufficient time 

A briefing paper had been tabled explaining that the Council may only be notified of the results on the day of the Annual General Meeting thereby not giving enough time for the Town clerk to send summons to the newly elected councillors or for these new councillors to be given sufficient time to consider the items on the agenda and so it was recommended that the meetings be postponed.
The Chairman proposed:
1. Postpone the AGM to 18th May

2. Postpone Mayor Making to 1st June.

3. Call an extraordinary meeting to approve the annual return on 22nd June.
All three points were agreed and IT WAS RESOLVED.
15/80
To ratify the nominations for Honoured Citizens in line with Honiton Town Council’s Honoured Citizen’s Policy

Details had been circulated in advance and an informal meeting had been held on 7th April to review the nominations for Mrs Carol Gilson for her work in raising funds to provide mobility scooters to those in desperate need and to Mrs Margaret Lewis for her dedication to various orgainsations, events and activities of the Town.
Cllr Ash proposed that the Council honour both candidates for their work in the community. This was seconded by Cllr Howard and it WAS RESOLVED.
15/81
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Reports were received as follows:
Cllr Corke
Cllr Corke informed the Town Council that Honiton Festival had arranged for Devon Youth Orchestra to perform on 8th May 7.30pm at St Pauls Church.
Cllr Coke also informed the Council that the Charter Day committee had asked if he, as representative approached the Chamber of Commerce and asked about sponsoring a banner for Charter Day. Cllr Howard proposed that he make the request. This was agreed unanimously.

Cllr Taylor

Cllr Howard informed the Council that the Twinning Association AGM was to be on 23rd April 7.30pm at The Beehive and all councillors were invited.

Cllr Pavey

Cllr Pavey informed the Council that Transition Town Honiton had been working on the corner plot at the Beehive and the Town Council may wish to consider approaching them for assistance with the flowerbeds.

Cllr Coombs 

Cllr Coombs declared a personal interest as a volunteer of the Glen
Cllr Coombs informed the Council that one magnolia plant had disappeared and one had been severely damaged. Cllr Coombs was not sure if it had been reported to the Police but would raise it with the Glen volunteers.

Cllr Ash

Cllr Ash had been attending meetings at Devon Association of Local Councils (DALC) as a representative and wanted to remind councillors that DALC were in the process of receiving nominations for representatives. Cllr Ash also informed the Council that the next AGM was likely to be during a weekday to encourage more to attend and that the fees were likely to be increased slightly each year.
Cllr Ash also suggested that any items raised through the mediation process or relating to the Code of Conduct that the Council was concerned about could be raised with DALC who could take this further with National Association of Local Councils (NALC).

Cllr Ash informed the Town Council that DALC had raised many issues with the Highways Warden Scheme and felt that this should be considered with caution.

Cllr Brown 

Honiton Youth Club – as Chair of the Youth Club Cllr Brown reported that the youth sessions were likely to commence from September and that two trained youth workers had provisionally been agreed. He added that they group will be attending the Sausage and Cider festival to promote the activities of the youth group.
Cllr Kolek

Cllr Kolek informed the Town Council that she had not been able to attend the Dementia Friendly Town progress meeting due to work commitments but will continue to work with the group. 

Cllr Kolek also thanked councillors for the donations for fundraising activity in aid f the homeless. 
15/82
To close the meeting

The meeting was closed at 8.50pm.

Signed Chairman






18th May 2015 


